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    COLUMBIA RIVER REGIONAL FORUM 
TECHNICAL MANAGEMENT TEAM 

August 4, 2010 
 

FACILITATOR’S SUMMARY NOTES 
Facilitator/Notes: Erin Halton 

 
The following notes are a summary of issues that are intended to point out future actions 
or issues that may need further discussion at upcoming meetings. These notes are not 
intended to be the “record” of the meeting, only a reminder for TMT members. 
 
Dworshak Operations 
Steve Barton and Steve Hall, COE, reported on current Dworshak operations; Barton said 
that outflows had been increased to 13.5 kcfs last night, per a recommendation from 
FPAC members that had been communicated to the COE on 8/3.  Hall referred TMT to 
links on the agenda that showed temperature modeling results for outflows of 12 kcfs vs. 
13.5 kcfs; he noted the small difference between the two operation lines, with 13.5 kcfs 
providing an additional ¼ of a degree of cooling.  Hall clarified that the models were run 
for dates through 8/10.    
 
Paul Wagner, NOAA, reported that FPAC discussed the general trends in water/weather 
temperatures and noted that the 10 day forecast suggests not much heating on the 
horizon.  The consensus amongst FPAC members at their 8/3 meeting was to operate the 
project at the current flows (13.5 kcfs) through 8/7, then lower outflows to full 
powerhouse (~10 kcfs) and maintain until further discussion next week.  However, after a 
recent discussion with Dave Statler, Nez Perce Tribe, Wagner said the new 
recommendation was to shift down to full powerhouse on 8/6, so that a bit more reserve 
of cool water will be available in case there is an increase in heat later in August.  The 
other TMT members present on the call (MT, ID, BPA) had no objection to this new 
recommendation. 
 

Action/Next Steps: The COE will operate Dworshak at 13.5 kcfs until midnight 
on 8/6; they will reduce outflows to full powerhouse (~10 kcfs) and maintain until 
further discussion amongst TMT members.  This item will be on the agenda for 
the TMT meeting on 8/11.  

 
Ice Harbor Pool Gauge Issues 
Steve Barton, COE, referred to an email sent to TMT members regarding the COE’s 
intent to operate Ice Harbor forebay within a 1’ range, between 437.5-438.5’ for the 
remainder of August to ensure safe navigation and meet minimum tailwater elevations.  
He said the COE was committed to working with TMT to finding a long-term solution 
for the issue.  Barton added that information gathered during the surveys concluded that 
depressions from the relatively high velocity of discharge create a local effect.  One of 
the suggestions the COE is exploring is to install gauges on telemetry to assess actual, 
real-time depth at the navigation lock.  
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Little Goose Spillway Weir Update 
Steve Barton, COE, reported that the project is expected to meet the low flow criteria for 
removing the RSW this weekend or early next week.  However, there is regional 
consensus that it would be more beneficial to adult passage if the RSW were removed a 
few days earlier, on 8/5. 

Action/Next Steps: The COE will remove the RSW on 8/5. 
   
McNary Transport 
Steve Barton, COE, said that this item was on the agenda to help clarify the current 
McNary transport operation and also clarify the discussion of this item at the 7/14 TMT 
meeting.  He reported that the COE was currently operating consistent with the Fish 
Passage Plan change form submitted in January; he added that to-date the mortality rates 
have been very low.  He acknowledged that a temperature threshold of 68° had been 
discussed at the 7/14 TMT meeting; however, he said the COE wanted to be clear that as 
mortality rates have still been very low, the COE was operating consistent with the 
change form.   
 
Paul Wagner, NOAA, also recalled the 7/14 TMT discussion, and said the Salmon 
Manger’s understanding was that the COE committed to daily transportation once 
temperatures reached 68°; he added that Gary Fredericks, NOAA, had noted that FPOM 
was another group who provided guidance for this operation.  Russ Kiefer, ID, added that 
during the discussion on 7/14, the Salmon Managers gave the COE the option of also 
using bypass if the temperature criteria were reached.  Kiefer also recalled that the 
request to the Action Agencies was that they not hold the fish for 48 hours at that 
temperature condition.  Barton responded thanked the Salmon Managers for their 
clarification – and that it had been unclear to him in reviewing the notes on what exactly 
the COE had committed to.  Tom Lorz, CRITFC, added that the desire is to not hold the 
fish for 48 hours at 68° and to do daily transportation or bypass instead.   
 
Doug Baus, COE, said the COE was operating to the change form, even though there had 
been discussion at TMT regarding a temperature threshold.  Russ Kiefer, ID, noted that 
as in the case with the RSW at Little Goose, when there is regional consensus for a new 
recommendation to be implemented, TMT has the power to make that happen.   
 

Action: Barton concluded the discussion by clarifying what he had heard from the 
Salmon Managers and stating that the COE would quickly review the proposed 
operation and determine what could be done in terms of transportation/bypass 
everyday now that the 68° criteria had been met, and that he would notify TMT 
members via email by COB Thursday, August 05, with the status of the proposed 
operation.   

 
 
Next Meeting: August 11 face-to-face 
Agenda items will include: 

 Notes/Minutes Review 
 Treaty Fishing Catch Totals 
 Dworshak Operations 
 Operations Review 
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Columbia River Regional Forum 
TECHNICAL MANAGEMENT TEAM OFFICIAL MINUTES 

 
August 4, 2010 

 
Notes: Pat Vivian 

1. Introduction 
 
 Today’s TMT conference call was chaired by Steve Barton (COE) and 
facilitated by Erin Halton (DS Consulting). Representatives of BPA, COE, 
Montana, NOAA, Idaho, the Nez Perce Tribe, Umatilla Tribe and others attended. 
This summary is an official record of the proceedings, not a verbatim transcript. 
Anyone with questions or comments about this summary should give them to the 
TMT chair or bring them to the next meeting.  
 
2. Dworshak Operations 
 
 Per FPAC request, the COE increased Dworshak outflows to 13.5 kcfs 
last night, Barton said. Current outflow temperatures at Lower Granite Dam are 
around 67 degrees F.  
 
 Steve Hall (COE Walla Walla) shared the latest modeling results for 
Dworshak. The model contrasts two operations, 12 kcfs and 13 kcfs outflows 
through August 7, with both scenarios dropping to full powerhouse flows of 
around 9.7 kcfs on Sunday morning, August 8. The modeling results indicate that 
the increase to 13.5 kcfs will yield 0.25 degree F of additional cooling, with the 12 
kcfs scenario touching 68 degrees F slightly sooner than the 13.5 kcfs scenario. 
 
 FPAC discussed this operation yesterday and recommended the increase 
to 13.5 kcfs because there has been a general temperature rise to 67 degrees F 
at Lower Granite Dam, Paul Wagner (NOAA) said. High temperatures at 
Lewiston, Idaho, are forecasted this week followed by lower temperatures, so the 
Salmon Managers reached consensus on a recommendation to increase 
outflows to 13.5 kcfs, then drop to full powerhouse (9.5-10.5 kcfs, depending on 
head) beginning August 8.  
 
 Subsequently Dave Statler (Nez Perce Tribe), who wasn’t on the FPAC 
call yesterday, expressed concern that running 13.5 kcfs through August 7 
wouldn’t leave enough volume to maintain full powerhouse flows going forward 
with enough potential reserves in case another heat wave strikes, Wagner said. 
After discussion, Wagner and Statler agreed to recommend that 13.5 kcfs flows 
continue only through August 5 instead of August 8. Other TMT members 
expressed their views of this: 
 

 Idaho – A drop to full powerhouse flows on the morning of August 7 would 
be the best operation. 
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 COE – Supports returning to powerhouse flows at midnight on August 6 
due to concerns about the limited supply of cool water. 

 
 BPA – No objections to the proposed operation. 

 
 Montana – No objections. 

 
 Nez Perce – No objections. 

 
 The COE will continue to monitor this operation closely and will notify TMT 
members if any concerns arise. 
 
3. Ice Harbor Pool Gauge Issues 
 
 Last week, survey work was done to investigate the discrepancies 
between Ice Harbor pool gauge readings and measurements at the Lower 
Monumental tailwater, Barton reported. The survey crew has determined that 
surveying errors and gauge malfunction were not contributing factors to the 
discrepancies. As a result, they noted a differential between what was being 
measured at the staff gauge at the navigation lock and the official tailwater gauge 
in the stilling basin of the powerhouse. Even during stable operations, there’s a 
decrease of 0.30-0.50 foot between elevation readings in the Ice Harbor forebay 
and the Lower Monumental navigation lock. 
 
 Therefore, to ensure safe navigation, the COE has instructed project staff 
to operate the Ice Harbor forebay from 437.5 to 437.8 feet elevation through the 
remainder of August for this year only. Between now and next season, Barton 
said, the COE will work toward a remedy, and TMT will be involved in the 
discussion of potential solutions.  
 
 One possible solution is to install gauges and telemetry equipment at the 
navigation lock entrance in order to monitor actual depths at the lock entrance. 
This would account for faulty elevation readings that occur when an eddy that 
tends to form in front of the powerhouse during high flows depresses the 
elevation in the stilling basin.  
 
 TMT will be asked to revisit this issue in pursuit of a longer term solution 
sometime before the end of August, Barton said. 
 
4. Little Goose Spillway Weir Update 
 
 At the July 28 TMT meeting, the COE reported that the STP model was 
quickly approaching triggers specified in the Fish Passage Plan for removal of 
the Little Goose spillway weir, Barton recalled. Current projections show the 
trigger occurring early next week. Russ Kiefer (Idaho) clarified that the trigger 
was expected to be reached over the weekend, so discussion focused on 
whether to shut the weir off tomorrow or early next week.  
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In response to regional interest in removing the spillway weir a few days 
early, the COE has scheduled removal of the weir tomorrow, August 5.  
 
5. McNary Transport 
 
 Barton addressed the confusion that has arisen regarding McNary 
transport since TMT discussed it on July 14. Recently outflow temperatures at 
McNary hit 68 degrees, a criterion discussed on July 14. However, mortality rates 
remain extremely low at 1% or less.  
 
 The COE is managing McNary transport in accordance with the Fish 
Passage Plan, including a change form to the FPP adopted in January 2010 that 
establishes two parameters for changing the transport operation: (1) A 
temperature difference of 6 degrees F between various locations, or (2) A 
mortality rate of 6% of daily collection for any 3 days in a rolling 5 day period.  
 
 On July 14, some TMT members proposed adding a criterion of 68 
degrees F, emphasizing that mortality increases if fish are held for 48 hours in 
warm water. Given that mortality rates are low, Barton asked, do the regional 
parties still want to change the transport operation? The Salmon Managers 
present today gave their views: 
 

 NOAA – Doesn’t object to daily transport now, but isn’t requesting it either. 
Prior to making such a change, FPOM needs to discuss it. Established 
procedure calls for FPOM to review changes to the Fish Passage Plan 
before they are implemented. The commitment the Action Agencies 
appeared to make on July 14 regarding daily transport once temperatures 
at McNary hit 68 degrees F was probably not clearly understood. 

 
 Idaho – At the July 14 meeting, Oregon and Umatilla Tribe 

representatives identified two options – daily transport and bypassing 
collected fish – the COE could use when temperatures hit 68 degrees F. 
The FPP says TMT will set the date each year for transport to begin at 
McNary. On July 14, TMT members who supported the Action Agency 
proposal to begin transport early were basing their support on an 
understanding that fish would not be held for 48 hours in temperatures of 
68 degrees F. Idaho doesn’t support relinquishing the perceived 
commitment the COE made on July 14 without the express approval of 
Oregon and the Umatilla Tribe. TMT could have used adaptive 
management principles, as it did in shutting off the Little Goose spillway 
weir early, to address the McNary situation. 

 
 Umatilla – If the Action Agencies can’t switch to daily transport now that 

temperatures are at 68 degrees, an alternative to holding fish for 48 hours 
is needed. Mortalities are especially high when temperatures exceed 70 
degrees F. Daily transport would alleviate this concern. However, if daily 
transport isn’t possible, one possible interim solution would be truck 
transport once passage index numbers drop to 5,000 fish a day or less, 
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which is expected to happen soon. Bypassing isn’t a good option, due to 
NOAA concerns about high mortality rates in the bypass. 

 
 In response to this feedback, specifically the desire to avoid holding fish 
for 48 hours in 68-degree water, the COE will investigate logistics and clarify 
what’s possible by close of business tomorrow. NOAA, Idaho, Umatilla, BPA 
and Montana supported this proposal to establish a clear plan for McNary 
transport in 24 hours.  
 
 Tony Norris (BPA) asked for how many hours fish can safely be held in 
68-degree water. The focus should be on moving them out of the raceway on 
days when the transport barge is unavailable, Tom Lorz (Umatilla) replied. Barton 
and Doug Baus (COE) identified two possible causes of the recent confusion: (1) 
lack of a poll on July 14 to document the COE commitment clearly, and (2) lack 
of clarity on how the proposed trigger of 68 degrees F would be integrated with 
the triggers already established in the FPP, since they are in conflict. Barton 
apologized for the confusion and thanked everyone for today’s discussion. 
 
 TMT members can expect an email specifying the McNary operation by 4 
pm Pacific time on August 5.  
 
6. Next Meeting 
 
 The next TMT meeting will be in person on August 11. The agenda will 
include a Dworshak operations update, review of meeting minutes, the usual 
operations review, and other topics as needed. 
 
Name Affiliation  
Tony Norris  BPA 
Steve Barton COE 
Scott English COE 
Russ George  Water Management Consultants 
Barry Espenson CBB 
Margaret Filardo FPC 
Dave Benner FPC 
Tom Le Puget Sound Energy 
Rob Dies Iberdrola Renewables 
Richelle Beck DRA 
Karl Kanbergs COE 
Doug Baus COE 
Greg Lawson Point Carbon 
Russ Kiefer Idaho 
Dave Statler Nez Perce 
Tom Lorz Umatilla  
 


